Minutes of the Annual General Meeting (AGM) of Chess Scotland.

Commenced at 2.10pm 17th August 2009  at The Busby Hotel, Busby. 

40 Attendees:

John Dempsey, Donald Wilson, Mac McKenzie, Andy Howie, Jacqui Thomas, 
Phil Thomas, Mike Hanley, Robert Montgomery, Lissa Ameur, Qin Ye, 
IA Lara Barnes, IA Alex McFarlane, IM Andrew Muir, George Anderson, 
Sandra Sanders, Graeme Kafka, Hugh Brechin, Hannah McFadyen, 
Luke Greenslade, George Murphy, Joe Jordan, Eric Martin, Stephen Hamilton, John Montgomery, Hilary Clark, June Devenny, IM Douglas Bryson, 
David Oswald, Stuart Lampard, Mike Scott, Vivek Pathi, Andy McCulloch, John Sanders, M Sant, Peter Devenny, Chris Hampton, Stephen Hilton, 
IA Ken Stewart, Trevor Davies, Derek Mills, Graeme Forbes.

1. Apologies for Absence:

Tom Donohue, Arthur Mulholland, Jonathan Grant, GM Jacob Aagaard, James Montgomery, Sam Collins, GM Jonathan Rowson, 
IA Steve Mannion Snr
Prior to the start of the AGM proper, Executive Director John Dempsey explained how the voting system would work with the proxy votes.  The three tellers were introduced to the AGM (Hilary Clark, June Devenny and 
Andy Howie)

2. Minutes of 2008 AGM:

Matters arising:

Mike Scott asked about the introduction of the Junior time controls at the previous AGM.

John Dempsey replied that there had many problems caused by the introduction of this motion and it had been passed on to the Junior Board, he directed members to decide on the Junior Boards recommendation under AOCB.

John Montgomery asked if the Directors had produced a manifesto as per the constitution.

John Dempsey replied that he had personally contacted each director advising them that they were to give a talk of no more than 2 minutes on what they hoped to achieve in post and if a serving director, what they had done in the past year.

Proposed accepted by Andy Howie and Seconded by Alex McFarlane
Approved by AGM: nemine contradicente (nem. con.)
At this point the AGM was interrupted for the holding of a Special General Meeting to consider three proposed constitutional amendments (motions 1, 2 3A and 3B on the Agenda)

Proposal 1 Standards Committee 


Proposer Trevor Davies and seconded by IA Ken Stewart and 

IA Stephen Mannion (senior)

Trevor Davies outlined the proposals for the Standards Committee.  There was 
a lively discussion on the standards committee document with 2 main 
objections.


The first came from Stephen Hilton who opposed the idea of a serving 
Director standing on the committee.  Trevor stated that the Operating Procedures  stated that serving Directors must always be in the minority (nor could they chair the Committee or any Panel thereof) and that no 
serving Director may serve on the Appeals Board. 


The second objection came from John Montgomery concerning how this 
would affect leagues and clubs.  John requested that this proposal be postponed until 
next year to allow the leagues to agree the proposal at their AGM’s.  The 
objection was noted but the AGM felt that this would not really be aimed at 
disputes from leagues and that the motion was too important to delay.


Trevor was asked what “Normal” meant in the proposal.  Trevor replied that it 
was to allow flexibility in exceptional circumstances

There were 3 amendments to the proposal.  


 Amendments 1 & 2:   (1) The proposed new Clause 16.2 in the Constitution shall be amended to read “shall not be a Chess Scotland Director”  and, (2), a consequent amendment in Clause 16.2: “shall similarly not be Directors of Chess Scotland.”


Amendment 3  Operating Procedures. Add Chess Scotland members to the lists under Clause 2. “Functions” and Clause 4 “Jurisdiction.”


Amendments 1 and 3 ,were proposed by Trevor Davies and seconded by Mike Hanley. Amendment 2 was proposed by Ken Stewart and seconded by Trevor Davies. 


The proposal and the amendments were approved by an overwhelming 
majority

Andy Howie proposed a vote of thanks to Trevor and the committee for completing the task in such a prompt and proficient manner.

Proposal 2 – Candidates at an AGM will require at least 50% of the vote.
Proposed by GM Jacob Aagaard, Seconded by John Dempsey

After a discussion, it was agreed that the motion was not competent in its existing form and was to be remitted to the Man-Com for inclusion in the next AGM.

Proposal 3a -  Simplification of the Management Board
Proposed by   Chris Hampton, Seconded by Angus McDonald.
Chris Hampton stated his case for the reduction of the management board from 9 to 6 in order to streamline the decision making process.
Motion was overwhelmingly defeated

Proposal 3b – Introduction of the IJD as a permanent role on the Junior Board
Proposed by Chris Hampton, Seconded by Stephen Hilton

Chris Hampton stated his case for the inclusion of the IJD as an integral part of the Junior board and suggested that they be given a block grant.

The Junior board objected to this citing that it was more important that the two International Directors worked together and a year when the 3 junior directors refused to cooperate then a block grant and junior board voting could result in zero budget reaching one of those directors.
Motion was overwhelmingly defeated.

The SGM closed and the AGM continued from this point.

3.  Approval of Annual Directors Reports
It was noted that not all Directors reports had been received.  Andy Howie apologised for the lateness of the Junior Board report citing the fact that all three (and their families) had contracted swine flu at the British.

Jacqui Thomas and Ken Stewart advised that they had received the International Directors report just before the AGM.     The AGM decided that as it had not been received in time, it would have to be considered at next seasons AGM.
Questions were raised about the wording of the Home Director (Open) report and its potential impact on sponsors.  The criticism of the website was felt to be unjust given the lateness of the planning meeting.

A proposal was made by Lara Barnes and seconded by Eric Martin that the report be not accepted and removed from the website.  
The proposal was accepted nem con.

The financial report was questioned asking why there had been a drop in the publication revenue.

Mac explained that this was due to a drop in income from space from advertisers and a reduction in the take up by members
The chair asked that approval of the Directors Reports be proposed:

 Proposed by Stephen Hilton and seconded by Andy Howie
Approved by AGM nem con.
4. Presidents Awards

Donald Wilson announced that he was going to depart slightly from the rules he had set out when he first conceived of this idea and this year wanted to give the awards to two people who over the year had performed a great service to Chess Scotland.

This year’s Presidents Awards were awarded to Geoff Chandler and Keith Ruxton for their work in producing the book “Rampant Chess”.  Donald also thanked Quality chess and Chess Suppliers for their help with this project which to date has raised over £1,500 for Chess Scotland.
4a.  Player of the Year
Donald announced that the Player of the year was GM Ketevan 
Arakhamia-Grant.  As she was not there to receive the trophy, it was passed on to be given to her.
The AGM now adjourned for 20 minutes.  During the adjournment, David Oswald withdrew his nomination from the post of International Director (Junior).
5. Election of Office Bearers
John Dempsey once again explained the voting procedures to everyone in the room and asked every person carrying a proxy to announce to the rest of the room, how many they were carrying.  
Standards Committee.

Chair of the Appeals Committee 




Candidate:  IA Steve Mannion Snr



Proposer:  Trevor Davies



Seconded: IA Ken Stewart  

Approved by AGM nem.con.

Committee members Candidates




Proposed: John Dempsey




Seconded: Andy Howie




George Murphy




Approved by AGM nem.con.




Jim Mearns




Approved by AGM nem.con.



Norman Lindsay




Approved by AGM nem.con.




Ken Stewart




Approved by AGM overwhelmingly.




Trevor Davies




Approved by AGM overwhelmingly.




Donald Wilson




Approved by AGM nem.con.




Lara Barnes (Proposed by Alex McFarlane, Seconded by 



  Andy 
Howie)




Approved by AGM nem.con.

Election of Office Bearers
  President: Candidate Michael Hanley
                   Proposer:  Phil Thomas
                   Seconded: Andy Howie
Michael outlined in his speech that he was committed to try and use what he has learned running a successful adult club and with the juniors to try and make an impact on adult chess and try and reverse the falling numbers.

Derek Mills asked what Mike did for a day job.

Mike answered that he was a schools coach for South Lanarkshire

George Anderson asked if there would be a conflict of interest given that Mike is a board member of the SJC.

Jacqui requested and was approved to answer that question.  The SJC had had their agm the previous day and the only board members who were directors were Phil and Andy (Chair and Vice Chair)

Robert Montgomery stated that he was annoyed that for the second year, we were trying to cause a split at the AGM.  He noted that he knew what Mike, Andy, Phil and Jacqui were capable of and had been at them for some time to stop fighting and put their money where their mouths are by standing for Chess Scotland posts.
Approved by the AGM overwhelmingly.

Mike was then asked to take the chair.  

Andy Howie proposed a vote of thanks for all the hard work that Donald had done over the last three years.  This was acknowledged by the AGM
Honorary President: Candidate none
A suggestion was given at the meeting for the position of Honorary President.    The AGM left this to the Management board to approach the person about it.
Executive Director: Candidate  Stephen Hilton
                                Proposer:   Chris Hampton
                                Seconded: Angus McDonald
Stephen explained in his speech how he was the General Secretary of the IBCA and how he intended to use this experience in the role of Executive Director and assisting the new president.

Alex McFarlane asked if Stephen saw chess as a sport.

Stephen replied that he did as the mind was the most important part of the body.

Alex asked how Stephen would resolve the loss of the education grant should he pursue getting chess changed to a sport.

Stephen replied that he would speak to the sports council to ensure that we still had a grant.

John Dempsey asked how Stephen could manage the dual roles of Executive Director and IBCA General Secretary when in the council meeting he had asked for Chris Hampton to become Disability Officer as he was not able to cope with both.

Stephen replied that the IBCA role had required a bedding in period and now that was over things had quietened down and he could manage both roles.  Stephen mentioned that his number was still on Ceefax and he had phone calls at all hours with enquires.  On further questioning, Stephen acknowledged this was 3 or 4.

Donald commented that in the previous year, Stephen had acted in the Executive Directors position and had done it well.  However, in May, just before the time it gets really busy for the ED, he resigned.  What guarantees were there that he would not do so this time.
Stephen stated that he could do the job just fine and would not resign this time.
The AGM voted 29 to 31 against the candidate

Due to the vote being so close.  John Dempsey asked for a recount to ensure that the vote was correct
On the second vote, the AGM voted 27 to 39 against the candidate

The President then opened the vacancy up to the floor and asked for candidates.  Andy Howie asked for a 5 minute recess to speak to the other members of the Junior Directorship, which was granted.
AGM adjourned for 5 minutes

After the Adjournment,  Andy Howie was nominated by Jacqui Thomas and seconded by Mike Scott

Andy then outlined how he would assist the President.  He stated that he was standing down as Home Director (Junior) and was not looking to hold both posts.  On the future, Andy stated that he had worked very well with Michael for some years which was a bonus.  One area that he really wanted to focus on was getting more people to come forward to take up positions that were needed.

Approved by the AGM overwhelmingly.

Andy then took over from John as minute taker.  John thanked all that had stood for positions at the AGM, thanked the tellers for their work and wished all the best for the rest of the AGM 
Finance Director:    Candidate  Mac McKenzie

                                Proposer:   IA Ken Stewart
                                Seconded:  Donald Wilson
                                Approved by AGM nem.con.

Schools Development

Jacqui Thomas announced that she had withdrawn her nomination for Schools Development Director

Director:                  Candidate  David Oswald
                                Proposer:   Jacqui Thomas
                                Seconded:  Andy Howie
As this was planned to be Jacqui’s speech, the AGM was shown the presentation that was meant for this section and the other Junior Directors.  David pledged to carry on the good work that had already been done and explained that he was looking to work with the others to implement a coaching scheme for the higher graded juniors

Questions for David concerning this year were requested to be directed to Jacqui, Andy or Phil.
Approved by the AGM overwhelmingly.

Home Director:   Candidate: None

 (Open)               Proposer:   

                            Seconded: 

There was no nomination from the floor so this will be passed to the Man-com

Home Director:   Candidate Jacqui Thomas

 (Junior)               Proposer:   Andy Howie 

                            Seconded: Phil Thomas

Jacqui followed up on the presentation that was given during the Schools Development Officer.  Jacqui stated that outwith the Junior board there were many people who deserved praise for their support over the year and singled out Peter Woods.  Jacqui promised more of the same for this year.

Mike Scott asked what had happened to the previously sponsored event that took place at the Edinburgh Congress.

Jacqui replied that with it being sponsored it was felt that it would be better if it was more prestigious.  For that reason and the fact that the Scottish was at Edinburgh this year, it was decided to have the event at the Scottish and scrap qualifying.  Unfortunately due to a mix up, there was not enough space at the event.  The plans are to have the event at the Scottish next year  
Approved by the AGM overwhelmingly.

Customer

Services

Director:            Candidate  Douglas Bryson
                          Proposer:    Mike Hanley
                          Seconded:   Andy Howie
Douglas stated that this would run pretty much as before with regards to membership, magazine and grading.  
                          Approved by AGM nem.con.

International

Director:            Candidate:  Andrew Muir
                          Proposer:   Sam Collins 
                          Seconded:  Hamilton Chess Club
Andy outlined how he saw the role and stated that the selection process will pretty much be the same.  

Andy Howie noted that the feedback he had received from the Juniors at the Glorney has been very favourable about Andy.

George Murphy asked if Andy would form a board as per the constitution and will he help with the coaching as outlined by the Schools Director

Andy replied that although he is not intending to form an official board, he does intend to keep in contact with the IJD as both roles need to work together.  He will be interested in coaching.

Alex McFarlane asked if there would be any change in selection policies and if the Scottish Champion should get a place in the teams

Andy replied that with 5 Grandmasters there will be no change in selection policies as they are obviously the best.  The Scottish Championship was just a bit of fun on the notice board

Approved by the AGM overwhelmingly.

International Junior

Director:              Candidate:  Phil Thomas

                             Proposer:    Andy Howie
                             Seconded:  John Dempsey
Phil outlined what he had done in the last year and stated that it would be pretty much the same again this year.  He noted that we have the Euros coming up and the worlds not long after.

Hugh Brechin asked if Phil would clarify if David Oswald would be working on the coaching of the higher graded players

Phil agreed that this was the idea

Mike Scott asked what the long term plans were as it seems to be that we have the same events year on year.  This is not a criticism but can we increase the range of events.  

Phil replied that we are trying to change the events but we inherited what we have at the moment.  If you look at what has been done to the events that are there already it is fair to see there has been changes.  This is something that we want to continue.

Approved by the AGM overwhelmingly.

Marketing/

Sponsorship 

Director:             Candidate:  None
                            Proposer:   

                            Seconded:    
There was no nomination from the floor so this will be passed to the Man-com

.
Technical Director:  Candidate  IA Ken Stewart

                                 Proposer:   Eric Martin
                                 Seconded:  IA Alex McFarlane
Ken stated that the only real change is a proposal from Andy Howie and Phil Thomas on revising the arbiters training.  This will be discussed in a meeting to be held soon.

                                 Approved by the AGM overwhelmingly.
FIDE/ECU

Delegate:                 Candidate  Andy Howie

                                Proposer:    Jacqui Thomas

                                Seconded:  Phil Thomas
Andy explained that he had not been able to attend the FIDE Congress in Dresden due to a mix up with registration with FIDE.  Andy attended the ECU EGM recently in Greece and had made some useful contacts.  Andy noted that the next ECU meeting was the AGM in October and the FIDE/ECU AGM was next year.  Andy also expressed his desire to try and get a top class event in Scotland possibly by using the Commonwealth Games as a way to get sponsorship.
Stephen Hilton asked Andy where he had this idea from as he had been discussing this with Phil recently

Andy replied that it was in the minutes of last year’s meeting where he had stated this was one of his aims.

Approved by the AGM overwhelmingly.
Appointment of Auditor:  Candidate Karen Clark

                                          Proposer:  IA Alex McFarlane
                                          Seconded: Graeme Kafka
Approved by the AGM overwhelmingly.

Council Members

Representatives of Clubs


1.
Stirling



2.
Milngavie Juniors



3.
Giffnock



4.
Sciennes



Proposed by Andy Howie



Seconded by Mike Hanley
Approved by the AGM overwhelmingly.
Registered Congresses



1.
Wester Hailes



2.
Glasgow



Proposed by Andy Howie



Seconded by Mike Hanley
Approved by the AGM overwhelmingly.

Individual Members



1.
Alex McFarlane (prop Andy Howie, sec Donald Wilson) 



2.
Hilary Clark (prop Jacqui Thomas, sec Michael Hanley)


3.
Peter Devenny (prop Andy Howie, sec Ken Stewart)



4.
Stuart Lampard (prop Mike Scott, sec Hugh Brechin)

All approved by the AGM overwhelmingly.

6. Matters Raised by Members
Proposal 3c ‘That we introduce a Development Officer with a Roving Commission’
                                   Proposer:  Chris Hampton
                                   Seconded: Angus McDonald
Chris spoke about the need for a Development Officer with a roving remit to drive funding and helping the Directorate with a focused direction.  
There was then a discussion on the merits of the position.

An amendment from the floor was that this should be passed to Management Board with a view to consider how this role would fit with the Home Director (Open) role.

      The amendment passed on a show of hands, by a large majority.
  Proposal 4 ‘Proposal to support Junior Chess Development in Scotland’
                                           Proposer:  Derek Mills
                                           Seconded: Mike Scott
After some discussion, the AGM rejected the motion by an overwhelming majority.
An amendment was given which stated that ‘The sentiment of the motion should be expanded to all levels of chess and a strategic review should be carried out’

The amendment was carried on a show of hands, by an overwhelming majority.

Junior Board Proposal 1 ‘That games that are decided by adjudication should not be allowed to be graded’
                                           Proposer:  Jacqui Thomas

                                           Seconded: Andy Howie

After some discussion, The motion was carried on a show of hands, by an overwhelming majority.
Junior Board Proposal 2 ‘If at all achievable a qualified Arbiter should be in attendance at graded junior tournaments. The only exception to this proposal is school/club championships.’
                                           Proposer:  Jacqui Thomas

                                           Seconded: Phil Thomas

An amendment was proposed that this should also include internal club competitions as exceptions.  The amendment was accepted by the proposer and seconder

After some discussion, The amended motion was carried on a show of hands, by an overwhelming majority.
7. AOB
Eric Martin stated that he wanted it minuted that they were disappointed that the Richardson Cup had not been available for the final.

Andrew Muir expressed interest in running the Richardson / Spens this year.  In the absence of a Home director it was decided to allow the AGM to vote on this.  Phil Thomas Proposed and Mike Scott seconded the proposal.  The AGM overwhelmingly carried this proposal.  

Ken Stewart asked if Andy Muir could give him his proposed rule changes for the web based rules page.

Alex McFarlane asked if there was any objection to himself and Jonathan Grant having a post mortem meeting with Edinburgh council on the Scottish.  There were no objections

Mac McKenzie noted that we have little funding for the Scottish and asked if he can use some of the monies in the general fund to help the Scottish next year.  This was approved nem con.

Andy Howie asked if the AGM would ratify the decision of the Junior Board on Junior clock times.  The clock time was to be set to a minimum of 25 minutes per side.  This was passed 39 votes to 20
The president expressed gratitude for everyone who had attended this year and wished everyone a safe journey home.

End of meeting 19:40.

Andy Howie,  Executive Director
Supplementary Notes
(1) I have had to construct the minutes of the first half of the meeting mainly from memory as a concise set of notes were not available.
 (2) I have to echo John’s comments of last year that “Meetings which last as long as this AGM did are in real danger of driving people away. Some members had to leave before the end.”   I am going to suggest that next year, people are given a set amount of time to talk about something and we have rigid times before the votes.

(3)  The issue of proxy votes is something that we are seriously going to have to look at this year.  We had the situation where the proxies outnumbered the people at the meeting.  This is something the whole director team are going to have to look at.  

Andy Howie
Executive Director 

